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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
April 16, 2024
Muirfield Village

Board Members Present: Dave Cecutti, Dr. William Burke, Kristy Venne, Heather Ditty, Betty Clark, Meghan Brouillette, Tim Lecklider, Ian Montgomery, Nicolle Gomez Racey, Lindsay Weisenauer, David Babner, Clay Rose, Jeff Kasler, Dustin Snow
Board Members Absent: Gerrilyn Rozich, Craig Baldridge, Jessica Rexer, Ulises Infante Garcia, Sharon Baker Magee, Michael O’Malley, Eric Belfrage
Guests: Dan Sullivan, The Memorial Tournament presented by Workday
Staff: Scott Dring, Sara Blatnik, Katie Thompson, Josh Bricker, Missy Burkett
Board Action Items:
· Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Dr. Burke seconded. All approved.
· David Babner made a motion for Jessica Rexer to be appointed to the Visit Dublin Executive Committee effective immediately. Betty Clark seconded. All approved.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Dave welcomed everyone to the April Board Meeting and thanked Dan Sullivan for speaking to the Board.
II.   Consent Agenda


a. Financial Overview – President & CEO Scott Dring provided a summary of the financials for April 2024. Staff also provided the financials last week via email. 
The February Bed Tax was $87,087 compared to $72,621 last February, an increase of 14.4 percent. The year-to-date Bed Tax in 2024 is 15.8 percent over the projected budget. There is a current budget surplus of $24,463 after the first quarter of the year.

The current total in the checking and saving accounts through April 1 is $670,480. Account receivables total $11,400 – all related to the Partnership Program. It is policy to have at least six months of “hard” operating expenses for the reserve fund. The reserve fund balance stands at $314,561. To diversify, both CDs are located at separate banks – US Bank and Riverside Bank of Dublin.

Through April 1, total expenses year-to-date stand at 22.5 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 13.2 percent. New income and expense line items have been created to accurately track the new Everything Dublin Merchandise Store.
b. Consent Agenda Approval – Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Dr. Burke seconded. All approved.

III.  Executive Committee Report
a. Executive Committee – Dave noted that the Executive Committee discussed adding another voting member of the Board to the Executive Committee starting immediately. The committee is recommending to the Board that Jessica Rexer, Crawford Hoying, be appointed to the Executive Committee effective immediately. 
David Babner made a motion for Jessica Rexer to be appointed to the Visit Dublin Executive Committee effective immediately. Betty Clark seconded. All approved.
b. New Board Member Orientation – Scott noted that there are a lot of new Board Members for Visit Dublin with 11 of the 15 members serving in their first or second term. The organization has a new Board Member Orientation process, but staff and the Executive Committee believes there can be a new approach to better equip members on Visit Dublin. Scott said the primary purpose of Board Members is to provide guidance and leadership for staff and be champions in the community for the organization. Scott is working with national consultant Bill Geist to create a very informative and engaging virtual Board Orientation/On-Boarding meeting. It will be one-hour in length and done over lunch where board members can participate remotely. In addition to new Board Members participating, we are hoping all Board Members will participate initially and provide some input for future efforts. The meeting will be completed by early summer.
c. Travel and Tourism Academy – Dublin City School officials approved the first-ever Travel and Tourism Academy. The class will start this fall with approximately 10 students. Dublin School Administration and teachers are finalizing the curriculum. The academy will begin in the 2024-25 school year.
d. 2023-25 Strategic Plan – Scott provided an update with current results from the Board’s 2023-25 Strategic Plan – the results were included in the Board Packet materials. One area that Scott focused on was the goal of “Support Enhancements to the Dublin Experience.” One of the tactics that staff has been working on for several years is to provide ongoing support to consistently activate Riverside Crossing Park with various events, programs, fitness, etc. One great example of how the park can be utilized was last week’s Solar Eclipse. Scott said it has been slow going working with the City and other entities to reach this goal. Scott is participating in a selection committee to review the City’s RFPs for a Holiday Market Feasibility Study. Staff and the Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance will continue to push to activate that park on a consistent basis.
IV.  President & CEO Report
a. The Other Dublin Campaign – Sara noted that raising awareness of Dublin as a "Global City of Choice" is always a goal of Visit Dublin. Visit Dublin’s newest campaign - “The Other Dublin," which features billboards, social ads and media placements offered residents in Dublin, Ireland a free pint for anyone that makes the 3,566-mile trek from Ireland to the “other Dublin” from March 8-18. The campaign was a tremendous success generating more than 120 million impressions worldwide. 
b. “Everything in Dublin” Merchandising – Missy provided an update on Visit Dublin’s new Everything in Dublin merchandise store, in partnership with the City of Dublin. The store launched last month and has been a great success. Initially, the store offers four shirts, one sweatshirt, water bottle, tote bag, sticker, hat and per-sale Eclipse shirt. There will also be future branded shirts for The Memorial Tournament presented by Workday and Dublin Irish Festival. To date, 111 Eclipse shirts were sold as well as 92 orders for 176 items. Total sales are $4,800 with a Visit Dublin profit of $1,500.
c. 2024 Sales & Marketing Plan Results – Staff provided the Top Ten Results from the 2024 Sales & Marketing Plan from March - April. Scott noted the full entire plan with all the detailed results is available on the Board Website. The Top Ten Results included:
1) Inaugural “Everything Dublin” Merchandise Store Opens – Visit Dublin in partnership with the City of Dublin launched the new Everything Dublin merchandise store to offer residents and visitors Dublin, Ohio branded shirts, sweatshirts, hats, totes, water bottles and more.
2) “The Other Dublin” Campaign Attracts Worldwide Press, Visitors – Visit Dublin’s “The Other Dublin" campaign surpassed all goals generating more than 120 million media impressions worldwide including numerous European media outlets. The campaign featured billboards, social ads and media placements offering our friends in Dublin, Ireland a free pint for anyone that visited the “other Dublin” from March 8-18. Ten Ireland visitors actually made the trip!
3) Heartland Travel Showcase Generates Business – Staff recently attended the Heartland Travel Showcase meeting with bus tour operators from around the region. Visit Dublin had 29 appointments and generated three group bookings with several other leads.
4) Travel and Tourism Academy Starts in Fall – Dublin City Schools will officially launch the new Dublin Travel and Tourism Academy this fall as part of the school’s Academy offerings. The curriculum is being finalized and students are being registered.
5) Solar Eclipse Generates Awareness, Visitors – Dublin was in the path of totality for the 2024 Solar Eclipse on April 8th. Visit Dublin created a hotel package, VIP viewing area, website and promotional campaign to encourage those wanting to experience the eclipse to visit Dublin.
6) Fairy Door Trail Prepares for 10,000th Visitor – Visit Dublin’s popular Fairy Door Trail enters its 9th year and continues to attract visitors and economic impact. The 10,000th visitor will participate in the Trail this summer, which features 10 Downtown Dublin businesses.
7) St. Paddy’s Pub Crawl Breaks Records – Staff collaborated with the Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance to bring back the Downtown Dublin St. Paddy’s Pub Crawl on March 16th. The event, which featured 16 Downtown Dublin businesses, resulted in record sales.
8) Nurses Choose Dublin for Event – The American Nurses Association (ANA) selected Dublin to host its annual state of Ohio meeting in late September. Nurses from across the state will be heading to Dublin resulting in hotel and food and beverage revenue for the City of Dublin.
9) 2024 Celtic Cocktail Trail is Live – Dublin’s popular Celtic Cocktail Trail is back with 17 bars and restaurants that have created unique Irish-themed cocktails. Participants who visit three stops earn a koozie and those that visit 10 or more receive a Celtic Cocktail Trail t-shirt. The pass is completely digital and free.

10)   Visit Dublin Markets City at Meeting Planner’s Conference – Staff attended, and sponsored, the Meeting Planner International (MPI) Ohio Chapter Navigate Conference in Columbus this week. As a sponsor, Visit Dublin not only exhibited at the conference to meeting planners but also received a list of attendees to contact for future meetings.
Josh provided a few updates from the Sales Team including that more than 100 packages were sold for the Solar Eclipse.
d. Visual Brand Identity – Staff are excited to start a Visual Brand Identity project that will ultimately provide Visit Dublin with a new logo, graphic standards manual and more. Over the past few years with Cornett, our strategic marketing agency, we’ve obtained substantial research with visitor, resident and key stakeholder perceptions that will guide us in this next step of creating a Visual Brand Identity. Staff met with several members of the Board representing local organizations to discuss the creation of a new logo that would include both the traditional shamrock and the Link Bridge. The group determined it was smart and visionary to create a new logo that would incorporate both. Scott noted it will be challenge but staff is working with its agency to provide some options with the goal of launching something in the next few months.
e. 2024 Audit – Scott highlighted the letter from the State of Ohio Auditor approving Visit Dublin’s Agreed Upon Procedures (AUP) Audit for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.
V.  Guest Speaker – Dan Sullivan, The Memorial Tournament presented by Workday
VI.   Other/Industry Roundtable
Industry Roundtable:
Meghan Brouillette (North Market Bridge Park): Meghan informed us that all the merchant spots in North Market Bridge Park are full. The pop-up vendor location is changing from On Paper to Terra Gallery. The North Market Wine Fest will be held in August.

Lindsay Weisenauer (City of Dublin): The Eclipse events at Riverside Crossing Park and Coffman Park were highly attended. City Council is in the process of goal setting with the final presentation in two weeks. Discussions are continuing regarding The Holiday Market and Riverside Crossing Park activations. Also, they are in the implementation phase of the Parks and Rec Master Plan.

Kristy Venne (Dublin City Schools): Kristy mentioned the school district is looking into the possibility of converting a Cardinal Health corporate building into school/classroom space. The conversion of the building is more cost effective than the construction of a new school. 

Ian Montgomery (Fado): Ian said business was slow in January and February throughout all the Bridge Park restaurants, but it has picked up for March and April.

Dustin Snow (Coast Wine House):  Dustin is excited for the increase in business during patio season.

Nicolle Gomez Racey (The Columbus Zoo & Aquarium): UNEXTINCT has kicked off and will be held at night on Fridays and Saturdays through the end of May.  Earth Day Weekend is April 20 & 21.  The Heart of Africa will open for the season in early May and Zoombezi Bay will open in mid-May. Zoofari, a fundraising event for the Zoo’s conservation efforts, will be held June 22 and tickets are available now online. The North America project is ongoing with the plan to open in 2026. 

Dr. Bill Burke (Ohio University): Dr. Burke informed us that the second City of Dublin Speaker Series will be held at the Abbey Theater with 140 attendees.  The topic is “The Art of Aging with a Healthy Brain.”

Dave mentioned that the Columbus Zoo will be hosting Visit Dublin’s June 10 Board Meeting.
· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, June 10 at Noon, Columbus Zoo
“Visit Dublin enhances the Quality of Life for residents by attracting visitor spending, consumer interest and entrepreneurial investment into the community.”
